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Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting

Held in the Stillington Centre

Lowson Street, Stillington

Tuesday 7th October 2014
Present

Chair: Cllr. J Turner 
Cllrs:  J Corbey, J Davies, D Halfacre, J Lithgo, 
PCSO Rob Townsend
Mrs. G Dunn, Clerk
1.
Apologies for Absence
There were apologies from Cllrs. B Bardsley, D Foster, K Johnson and District Cllr. A Stephenson.

2.
Declarations of Interest in Items on the Agenda

There were none.
3.
Minutes of the Last Meeting
Cllr. J Turner signed the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 2nd September 2014 as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr. J Lithgo and seconded by Cllr. D Halfacre.
4.
Public Discussion
It was noted that members of the travelling community had held road races around the Parish on Sunday 5th October.  No real problems had been reported.
5.
Finance - To consider the payment of accounts
Proposed by Cllr. Halfacre and seconded by Cllr. Lithgo the sum of £195.00 to SBC Planning Services for the planning application for the portacabin (cheque no. 100854).  See item 13.
Proposed by Cllr. Turner and seconded by Cllr. Corbey the sum of £67.20 to N-sign for producing and engraving commemorative brass plaques for the benches in Cassidi Gardens (cheque no. 100855).  See item 6e.
Proposed by Cllr. Davies and seconded by Cllr. Lithgo the sum of £304.42 to The Clerk for salary and expenses (cheque no. 100856).

6.
Progress Reports
P701
Proposed Banks Wind Farm (Lambs Hill) – update
There was nothing to update since the last meeting

P701
Other potential wind turbine developments in the local area – update
There was nothing to update since the last meeting

P701
Improvements to Mount Pleasant Playing Field – update
The Clerk had received a copy of the tenders assessment produced by SBC using quotes provided to build a MUGA and associated infrastructure on Mount Pleasant Playing Field.  Costs ranged from £76777.77 to £98325.71.  There were three quotes. As there is quite a difference between the quotes the company who provided the lowest quote were going to be asked by SBC to confirm their quote.  The Clerk informed members that the 106 agreement associated with the planning development for the plot adjacent to Jasper Grove states that £90138.00 should be provided by the developers towards the provision and/or improvement of open space, recreation and landscaping facilities in the vicinity of the site.  It may be that this money can be used for the provision of a MUGA in the Parish.
P701
Parish Council Vacancy – to discuss plans to recruit a new Councillor
The Clerk had written to Cllr. P Rogers to thank him for the work he had carried out in the Parish during his years as a Councillor.  The final vacancy for a new Councillor had been advertised, no-one had requested an election so the Council are now free to co-opt someone onto the council.

P701
Memorial for Cllr. R Tingle and Cllr. J Wills – progress report
The head teacher of William Cassidi School is happy to have a prize at the school in memory of Cllr. Tingle.  His family is happy with this proposal also.  The Clerk agreed to arrange a meeting for Cllr. Tingle’s daughter, the head teacher and Cllr. Turner so the format of the prize can be agreed on.  The Clerk had contacted the families of Cllrs. Tingle and Wills to discuss a memorial tree and plaque in Cassidi Gardens.  Cllr. Tingle’s family had offered to provide a tree, the Clerk had ordered brass plaques and the tree is due to be planted and the plaques put in place on Friday 10th October.
P702
Plaque for Anthony Carlise – Progress Report
The Clerk had not heard anything about this since the last meeting, she agreed to contact the organization involved prior to the next meeting for an update.
P702
New Parish Council Website – update
The Clerk has set up a new website using the BT Community Websites.  The name of the website is www.swpc.btck.co.uk.  To date only recent agenda’s and minutes are on the site along with some general information and links.  The Clerk said she will spend some time adding the older minutes and other information to the site over the next few months.  The details of the new website will be added to the Parish Council box in the Parish News magazine.
P702
Speeding Traffic in Whitton – progress report
The Clerk had sent various letters to SBC as requested at the last meeting.

PCSO R Townsend agreed to organise a community speed watch exercise in Whitton Friday 10th October.  Two Councillors agreed to assist and were sure that another resident would assist also.  PCSO Townsend had already carried out a site survey and had taken some photos of cars going through the village.  The owner of any cars noted as speeding during the speed watch will receive a warning letter.
Cllr. Halfacre had received estimated costs of £25000 for the installation of chicanes at each end of Whitton.

P702
Transfer of SBC Land to Parish Council
The SBC Officer involved with this had informed the Clerk that legal fees for the transfer process will probably be waived but the Parish Council will have to pay for the cost of an advertisement in a local paper as this is a mandatory part of the process.  The Clerk had asked if an advert in the Parish News magazine would suffice as this would be a lot cheaper.  The Officer is currently looking into this proposal.

P703
New Streetlights – update on progress in the Parish

The streetlight replacement programme is progressing in the Parish.  Some Councillors prefer the new lights, others preferred the old ones.  Lamps have been replaced in various locations but no new columns have been installed to date.

P705
Dog Fouling – Request for attention from SBC Dog Wardens – update
The Clerk had contacted SBC and as a result patrols had been carried out in the Jasper Gove/St John’s Park area and signs warning people about the penalties for not cleaning up after your dog had been displayed.
7.
Planning the Future of Rural Villages – data update
The Clerk had received a request to check and update the information about Stillington and Whitton that is detailed in this report.  The original version had been complied a few years ago.  The Clerk had submitted a few corrections, mainly regarding bus services and activities provided in the Community Centre.
8.
Location of Traveller Sites in the Borough
The Clerk read out an email from District Cllr. A Stephenson.  It asked whether the Council would like to submit any proposals for possible traveller sites in the Parish.  The Councillors asked the Clerk to reply to District Cllr. A Stephenson stating that due to the current pressure for residential development they did not feel there is anywhere suitable for a traveller site.  In addition they do not feel that the Parish has enough services for a travellers site.
9.
Developing a Dementia Friendly Community 

The Clerk read out an email from the Dementia Friendly Communities Link Worker.  It outlined work that is underway to ensure that the Borough of Stockton is a dementia friendly community.  The project can provide support to businesses or organizations who feel that they could benefit from their advice and information.  Councillors agreed to contact the Clerk for further details if they are aware of any businesses or organizations that could benefit from this project.  The Clerk had agreed to place an article about the project in the November Parish News magazine to raise awareness of the project with all residents in this Parish and surrounding Villages.

10.
Theft from West Street Playground – report of missing swing
The Clerk informed Members that one of the toddler swings had been taken from the playground overnight on the previous weekend.  The Police had been informed and a crime number provided.  PCSO Townsend had spoken to some residents who live near the playground about the missing swing but no-one had seen anything.  The Clerk had contacted the SBC playground inspector to see if a replacement swing could be provided on a permanent basis – or if not permanent, on a temporary basis until the Parish Council can organise a new replacement.  The Clerk agreed to check what the excess is on the Insurance Policy so it can be considered if it is worth claiming for the replacement cost.
11.
Correspondence – September 2014
SBC




Tender assessment for MUGA
SBC




Data check request – Planning the Future of Rural 






Villages Study
SBC




Make a Difference – be a Councillor – event info.
SBC




Notice of vacancy for Parish Councillor
SBC




Play area inspections
Catalyst



Annual conference information
CLCA




Updates from NALC
Dementia Friendly Communities
Introductory email
Great North Air Ambulance

Request for support
M&G Investments


Statement
Northern Gas Networks

Documents re work on Messines Lane
TVRCC



Annual Review
TVRCC



Information re. changes to 01642 phone calls
TVRCC



Training and funding Information
TVRCC



Leader Area Local Development Strategy
TVRCC



Invitation to AGM
The new Councillors had questions about Morpeths Charity and The Cassidi Hall Trust.  The Clerk agreed to bring an information sheet to the next meeting along with a summary of the accounts for both funds.

12.
Standards/Code of Conduct
There was nothing to discuss.
13.
Planning Applications
14/1663/RTC
Playing Field, West Street, Stillington
Renewal of temporary consent for a portacabin to be used as a changing facility
Cllr. Turner outlined the history of the portacabin on the playing field.  It was transferred to Parish Council ownership in 2011.  The planning consent now needs to be renewed at a cost of £195.00.  It was proposed by Cllr. Lithgo and seconded by Cllr. Davies that the payment is made to SBC.  It was suggested that two smaller portacabins may not need any planning permission, it was agreed that before planning permission renewal is required again this option should be looked into and the facts ascertained.
14/1687/FUL

Land North of South Avenue, Stillington
Construction of 39 no. affordable dwellings including access from South Street and new footpath construction
No committee date has been set for this application yet.  Additional comments about the wider highways issues discussed at the last meeting had been submitted to SBC.
14/2104/FUL Townend Farm, Whitton
Proposed Construction of 3 no. detached dwellings and 1 detached dormer bungalow
No decision has been made for this application yet.  Additional comments about the wider highways issues discussed at the last meeting had been submitted to SBC.
14/2024/OUT
Stillington Social Club, Stillington
Outline application for erection of 23 houses with the formation of access

Revised documents regarding surface water and flooding had been submitted for this application.  The new information was considered by Members.  The Clerk agreed to send copies of the documents to Cllr. Halfacre.  The Clerk was asked to object to this planning application once again as the additional provisions made for surface run off do not take into account the surface run off from West Street and South Avenue and the fields to the north of South Avenue.  The Councillors also felt that the flood risk assessment under estimated the regularity of flooding on the site and, as a consequence, the mitigation measures proposed would be insufficient to deal with any problems.  Additional comments about the wider highways issues discussed at the last meeting had been submitted to SBC.
14/1396/OUT
Land East of Jasper Grove, Morrison Street, Stillington
Outline application for erection of 54 houses with the formation of access
The Section 106 document for this application was outlined.  Measures include £90138.00 funding to be provided by the developer for open space, recreation and landscaping in the Parish and £6000 for traffic calming outside of William Cassidi School.  This could take the form of the imposition of a 20mph speed limit.  Additional comments about the wider highways issues discussed at the last meeting had been submitted to SBC.
14.
Councillors Reports and Items for Future Agenda
Cllr. Turner asked if all Members had received details about applying for a radon survey test kit.  Some people had received this but not everyone.
Cllr. Johnson had contacted the Clerk prior to the meeting and asked if the overgrown hedges by the Workingmen’s Club could cut.  The clerk agreed to contact SBC and ask them to contact the landowner.

Cllr. Corbey distributed some leaflets about safety around bonfires and at other celebrations.  Cllr. Turner took some leaflets for the post office and doctors surgery.

The Clerk had received a message from SBC just before the meeting stating that work would soon start on the Old Vicarage so that it can be used as a children’s home.  The entrance will be modified to allow better access for vehicles and vehicles will avoid entering and leaving the property when pupils are arriving at or leaving William Cassisi shool. 
The Stillington Songsters, a local children’s choir have offered to sing at the Christmas light switch on events in Stillington and Whitton so the dates needed to be arranged so the group can prepare.  It was agreed that the Stillington switch on will be on Thursday 27th November and the Whitton switch on will be on Thursday 4th December.  It was agreed that the Clerk should order a Christmas tree for Whitton as usual.
15.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 4th November 2014 in the Stillington Centre.  
Signed: ………………………………………..  Dated: ………………………….…….
Proposed: …………………………………… Seconded: ……………………………….

